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It’s a busy time at Hilltop! As you all have 
noticed, a massive project is underway.  
Our roof has needed replacement for years. LSU 
is taking care of this under Tara’s watchful eye, 
and the Friends are so grateful. Another project 
that’s been underway for years, the Emory 
Smith Legacy project, has been completed. 
If you haven’t walked the site recently, 
check out the Woodland Walk and the north 
perimeter. All of the plants are growing nicely.  
We are in the process of setting priorities for 
future projects and fundraisers large and small. 
If you’d like to be involved in workshops along 
these lines, please let me or Tara know.

I’d like to welcome two new board members: 
Brent Fortenberry, Interim Director of RRSLA, 
and Bryce Donner, new faculty member of 
RRSLA. Two faculty members recently left the 
board, Kathleen Bogaski and Kevin Benham. 
Both contributed greatly to Hilltop and will be sorely missed. We are accepting nomina-
tions for new board members. If you or someone you know would like to join us, please 
let us know.

As we enter fall and PLANTFEST season, the Hodge Podge nursery and plant selection 
committee are busy at work. The plant list is growing and looks better and better every 
day. The PLANTFEST Teaser will be a real treat this year with our own Dr. Jenneke Visser as 
speaker. We appreciate all our loyal volunteers and donors. Hilltop could not exist without 
you. 

Hope to see you all at PLANTFEST!

Chris Werner, Board President

Letter from the President

2

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
President

Chris Werner

Vice President
Van Cox

Treasurer
Beverly Hodges 

Secretary
Michele Deshotels

Members
Jeanne Davis

Bob Dillemuth
Bryce Donner
Soo Jeong Jo
Terry Rehn
Teri Rome

Cheryl Stromeyer
Terry Tuminello

Standing Members
Tara Titone

Brent Fortenberry

ADVISORY BOARD
Colette Dean
Susan Turner

HILLTOP STAFF
Director

Tara Titone

Business Manager
Amy Hughes

Living Collections Manager 
William Reinhardt

RRSLA Grad Assistants
Nina Freeman
Laura Ramos 

Financial Advisor
Heather Bellanger

Site Maintenance
Kirk Calbert

Nina Freeman
Arielle Harris
Laura Ramos
Connor Reese

Volunteer IT Director
Al Delaney

LSU HILLTOP ARBORETUM1

Letter from the Director

LSU HILLTOP ARBORETUM 2

As I wander through the arboretum, I am amazed at the kaleidoscope of color 
and texture. I often wonder if an artist could create a painting depicting the 
breadth of what I see, hear, smell, and touch daily at Hilltop. Hilltop is the 
perfect place to escape for a short (or long) while. When walking through 
the meadows, you would never know you were in the middle of a suburban 
neighborhood. The peacefulness instills in me a sense of calm. I often say I feel 
like I am on vacation when I am at Hilltop. If you haven’t experienced our Cajun 
prairie-inspired meadow in peak bloom, she’s a sight to behold. Come for a visit 
this fall and see for yourself. You won’t want to miss the brilliance of the swamp 
sunflowers. 

This summer, we have been entrenched in construction projects. I’d like to 
formally thank Hilltop staff, Hodge Podge members, and our regular volunteers 
for their patience, perseverance, and creativity as we’ve navigated the facility 
re-roofing project. You truly are the glue that holds Hilltop together. 

Although things are not fully back to normal, we have continued to work 
together to fulfill the mission, shared vision, and goals of the arboretum. We 
have worked to build on our program and event offerings, and I’d like to reiterate 
and confirm the great relationship we’ve established with the Louisiana Master 
Naturalists of Greater Baton Rouge (LMNGBR). From Family Field Day and moth 
sheeting events to monthly Discover Nature programs and LMNGBR classes at Hilltop, we have worked together to fulfill 
our joint commitment to conservation education and service within our community. We are grateful for the partnership. 

Finally, mark your calendars for a new Hilltop event, The Celebration of the Oak, on Sunday, December 8, which we hope 
will become an annual offering! I am also pleased to announce that the 2025 Friends of Hilltop Annual Symposium, 
“Homegrown National Park: A New Approach to Conservation That Starts in Your Yard,” will be held on January 29, 2025, 
featuring Douglas Tallamy, Bill Fontenot, and Cheryl Geiger. The Homegrown National Park grassroots movement motivates 
everyone to tackle the urgent challenge of biodiversity loss by prioritizing native plants in homes and workplaces. Both 
programs will be exceptional. We hope you will join us. 

Thank you for your continued support. Whether you are a volunteer, member of Hodge Podge, neighbor,  business retreat 
attendee, or wedding guest, we appreciate each and every one of you for your love of the sanctuary that is Hilltop.  

Tara Titone, Director

ButtonbushGamagrassWhite BeautyberryBlackberry

Tara Titone says goodbye to a Sprouts summer camper. Chris Werner in his element in the garden. 

Basketflower Tickseed Flatsedge

https://homegrownnationalpark.org/about-us/?gad_source=1&mc_cid=7a58110ec7&mc_eid=553dfb21db


In Memoriam... 
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Hilltop is mourning the loss of two longtime Hilltop Hodge Podge volunteers, 
Jean Kirkland and Sydney McBride.  

An avid master gardener and founding member of  Hilltop Arboretum, Jean volunteered 
thousands of hours at Hilltop and loved to share her knowledge of plants. Jean was 
a very dear friend to many at Hilltop. Sydney was a regular, dedicated Hodge Podge 
volunteer doing her part on Wednesday mornings- from addressing envelopes to folding 
and organizing the large bounty of PLANTFEST t-shirts, all with her sparking sense of 
humor and a sense of perseverance we all admired. This year’s PLANTFEST! t-shirt was 
created in memory of Sydney and features her favorite flower, the ‘Peggy Martin’ rose.

We appreciate the many contributions of both Jean and Sydney over the years and will 
cherish our fond memories of their time with us. They are deeply missed.

The sights and sounds of the changing of seasons at Hilltop are magical.  
We are always observing new wonders here at Hilltop. It is our intention to find 
ways to share our findings to inspire you, our members, and others who may 
benefit from the data in our research. In the spring newsletter, we mentioned 
how we use iNaturalist to explore our surroundings at Hilltop, improve our 
observation skills, and connect us to a larger community that helps to make us all 
better naturalists. Since then, we have noticed that many of you have begun to use 
the app while visiting Hilltop to record your observations and learn more about 
what you are seeing! Even experts can use iNaturalist to help others identify and 
verify species observations. These observations contribute to a global dataset 
of biodiversity information that is used for science and conservation studies.  
Scan to QR code to download the app or make an account on the iNaturalist 
website to get started with your observations. Entries made while at Hilltop are 
automatically added to the Hilltop Arboretum Species Survey. Below are current 
Hilltop stats and some recent observations made by visitors. 

It has been a joy to observe increasing numbers of youth at Hilltop. Several youth 
volunteer groups have chosen Hilltop as their service site through the fall, spring, 
and even summer. Many thanks to Hilltop’s own, Amy Hughes, and EBR Master 
Gardeners, Mary Tharp, Sterling Sightler, and Gaynelle Wolff, for their planning 
and coordination of our newly invigorated children’s camps. With the help of 
several additional volunteers, we had a successful Easter Camp, Summer Sprouts 
Camp, and Backyard Habitat Gardener Summer Camp. Enjoy a few photos (right) 
from our days with the children. Please be sure to spread the word about our 
upcoming Thanksgiving and Easter camps. Space is limited! 

Last but not least, we are grateful to LSU for their investment in the preservation 
of our unique facility at Hilltop. As of the end of August, the full facility re-roofing 
project at Hilltop is substantially complete. Please continue to take caution as 
the work wraps up. We look forward to resuming rentals for our busy fall season 
and apologize to those with whom we had to cancel on short notice. 

Notes from Hilltop

LSU HILLTOP ARBORETUM 4

WHAT ARE SOME OF OUR FRIENDS UP TO?

Acadiana Native Plant Project
www.greauxnative.org

Allen Acres - Calendar and Newsletter
www.allenacresbandb.com/calendar

Cajun Prairie Habitat Preservation Society
www.cajunprairie.org

EBR Master Gardener Association 
ebrmg.wildapricot.org

LSU AgCenter Burden Museum & Gardens
www.lsuagcenter.com/portals/burden/

Louisiana Master Naturalists of GBR
www.lmngbr.org

Louisiana Native Plant Society (LNPS)
www.lnps.org

Louisiana Wild Society 
www.louisianawildsociety.com

Wild Ones Greater Baton Rouge Chapter
greaterbatonrouge.wildones.org

Scouts Troop 7 volunteer at Hilltop on a Spring Day to 
mulch 65 trees in the Woodland Walk. 

LSU Geaux Big Volunteers take a well-deserved break from 
hard work at Hilltop with 80 of their peers.  

Backyard Habitat summer campers release butterflies with 
Volunteer and monarch-whisperer, Cathy Griffin. 

An Easter camper enjoys Hilltop’s amphitheater terrain. 

Early summer blooms line the serene pond walk. 

Recent iNaturalist observations recorded at Hilltop. 

iNaturalist stats for the Hilltop Arboretum Species Survey. Scan to download the iNaturalist 
app and make a user account.  

Jean Kirkland 

Sydney McBride

http://www.inaturalist.org
http://www.inaturalist.org
http://www.greauxnative.org 
http://www.allenacresbandb.com/calendar 
http://www.cajunprairie.org
http://ebrmg.wildapricot.org 
http://www.lsuagcenter.com/portals/burden/ 
http://www.lmngbr.org 
http://www.lnps.org 
http://www.louisianawildsociety.com 
http://greaterbatonrouge.wildones.org 


PLANTFEST 2024 
Wednesday, October 2, 9 a.m. – 6 p.m. (Members Only Sale)
Saturday, October 5,  9 a.m. – 4 p.m. & Sunday, October 6, 12 p.m. – 4 p.m.

Celebrating decades of masterfully connecting people and plants 
in the unique, natural space that is the LSU Hilltop Arboretum, 
this year’s PLANTFEST! will feature over 300 species of native and 
traditional trees, shrubs, perennials, vines, ferns, ornamentals, 
and grasses for purchase, sourced from reputable and trusted 
nurseries in Louisiana. 

Hilltop “plant experts” will be on hand to assist with your 
plant selections and offer advice, whether you are looking to 
compose a stunning plant vignette, attract butterflies, or grow 
more natives in your landscape. Purchase a commemorative 
PLANTFEST! T-shirt and browse our unique collection of gently 
used eclectic wares at the “Yarden” sale. Visit the children’s tent 
for crafts, fall-inspired activities, and take-home treats for your 
young ones. There is something for everyone at Hilltop! 

Current Friends of Hilltop members will receive an invitation to 
the members only Sale where shoppers will have the first pick of plants! Become a Friends of Hilltop member by Thursday, 
September 26, to receive access to the Members-Only Sale and discounts at PLANTFEST! Members at the $50 Azalea level 
and above will receive free admission to the PLANTFEST! Teaser on Sunday, September 29.  All purchases are tax-free during 
the sale.  

A list of plants being offered at PLANTFEST! will be published online the week of the sale. 

We need your help! PLANTFEST volunteers are needed before, during, and after the sale. 
Please consider volunteering for one or more assignment. Sign up using the QR code.

Plant Watering - September 20 - October 4 
 Watering: Water all plants from date of delivery until plant sale. 

PLANTFEST Plant Unloading - September 18 & 19
 Plant Experts: Identify the plants that are delivered.
 Inventory Trackers: Ensure all plants were delivered, and confirm carts are ready to move.
 Plant Tag Distributors: Provide plant ID signs and sales tags to each cart of plants.
 Plant Movers: Move plants with tags and ID signs to their spot in the nursery.
 Plant Taggers: Tag plants that have been delivered to their spot in the nursery.

PLANTFEST Setup - October 1
 Setup:  Place tents, banners, signs around site.

PLANTFEST Plant Sale - October 2, 4 & 5
 Cashiers: Check membership status, calculate purchase price, collect payments.
 Children’s Activity Tent (weekend only): Assist youth volunteers, lead activities and crafts.
 Floater: Assist volunteers and staff with various tasks. 
 Gift Shop: Greet customers, and assist with sales.
 Greeter/ Way-finding (weekend only): Greet visitors, and direct visitors to the various offerings.
 Plant Experts: Provide information on plants for sale, and advise customers on selections.     
  Tally Helpers: Assist customers with filling out tally sheets. 
 Traffic Control/ Security: Direct traffic, manage vehicles, and assist with security. 
 Wagon Helpers (weekend only): Assist youth volunteers, and bring plants to cars. 
 Yarden Sale: Greet customers, and assist with sales.
 Youth Volunteers: Help in the Children’s Activity Tent, and assist as a Wagon Helper.

PLANTFEST Take Down - October 5
  Take Down: Work with staff and volunteers to take down event.  

DID YOU KNOW THAT PLANTFEST IS PRIMARILY RUN BY VOLUNTEERS? 
We thank each and every one of you for lending your hands and expertise 

to make our plant sales a success, year after year. 

DONATE TO HILLTOP
Drop off your gently-used household and garden items 

to Hilltop by Wed., Sept. 25, for the PLANTFEST Yarden Sale.
No clothing please. 

All proceeds directly benefit Hilltop. 
Thank you! 

PLANTFEST Volunteers Needed 
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PLANTFEST Teaser 2024 - Featuring Jenneke Visser
Sunday, September 29, 2-3:30 p.m.
Dr. Jenneke Visser, coastal scientist and devoted Hilltop Hodge Podge volunteer, will 
present her “Top 25 Garden Plants” on Sunday, September 29, from 2-3:30 pm in the 
Beverly Brown Coates Auditorium at LSU Hilltop Arboretum.

To put the “tease” in this annual PLANTFEST pre-quel, one of each of the 
plants discussed will be raffled off for purchase. Enter the raffle for your 
chance to bring home your favorite plant prior to the sale!  Join us for a post-
program “walkabout” through the Hodge Podge Nursery where the plant 
arena will be set up with plants in their final nestling place for PLANTFEST!  

Dr. Jenneke Visser has worked in and researched coastal Louisiana for more than 25 
years. In addition to teaching at University of LA Lafayette and serving as Associate 
Director of the Institute for Coastal and Water Research, she has been an advisor on 
several coastal wetland restoration planning efforts and has made significant contributions to 
restoration outcome forecasting.  Jenneke is a reliable and dedicated Hilltop volunteer and co-
authored the Friends of Hilltop Arboretum’s “Native Plant Designation: Definitions, Methodology, 
and Procedure”.

Registration FREE for members of the Friends of Hilltop at the Azalea ($50) level and above;  
$25 for the public and members below the Azalea level; $20 for students. 

Plant Watering Sign Up

PLANTFEST Sign Up

Spring Fling Yarden Sale in the Hilltop Arboretum Library.

Photo courtesy of Jenneke Visser. 

Pickerelweed and Lizard’s Tail blooming along Hilltop’s pond perimeter. 
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Discover Nature Lecture Series
Through a partnership with the Louisiana Master Naturalists of Greater Baton Rouge (LMNGBR), 
Hilltop offers monthly programs featuring local and national experts. These experts are in 
touch with nature and eager to share their experiences. Lectures are held at Hilltop from   
6:30 p.m. – 8 p.m. Registration is $10 for students, Hilltop members, and LMNGBR members;  
$15 for non-members. 

Rockhounding in Louisiana - Catherine Rouchon, Lapidarist
Tues., Sept. 24 
Bats and Brews – Speaker TBD 
Tues., Oct. 22
Caroline Dormon, Pioneer Woman – Linda Auld, NOLA Bug Lady 
Tues., Nov. 19

Holiday Children’s Nature Camps
Backyard Habitat Gardener is a “get your hands in the dirt” program that introduces children, ages 7-10, to natural 
habitats and allows them to explore the world through horticultural and environmental science activities. Campers will 
foster an appreciation for nature and nurture a sense of awe and wonder for the natural world. Our counselors are 
enthusiastic and experienced, but the real teacher at Hilltop is our most treasured resource, the land. It is Hilltop’s hope 
that we can encourage children to act in their own backyards and beyond!   

Thanksgiving Backyard Habitat Gardener Camp 
Mon. and Tues., Nov. 25 & 26
Easter Backyard Habitat Gardener Camp 
Mon. and Tues., Apr. 21 & 22, 2025
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Celebration of the Oak
Sunday, December 8, 1-4 p.m.
One of the most essential members of the plant kingdom is the oak tree. Oaks support more life forms and interactions 
than any other tree genus in North America – a true keystone species. Learn how to honor our old oaks and start new 
ones at LSU Hilltop Arboretum’s Oak Celebration. Bring the family to learn about the rich ecology of our most essential 
native trees – the mighty oak.  Saplings, soil amendments, gifts and guides will be available for purchase along with tips 
from oak experts for planting and maintaining oaks of your own. 
Stay tuned to our website for more information! 

2025 Annual Symposium  
Homegrown National Park:  
Conservation that Begins in Your Yard
Date: Saturday, January 25, 2025, 9 a.m. – 1 p.m.
Featuring: Douglas Tallamy, Bill Fontenot, and Cheryl Geiger
Location: EBRPL - Main Library

 
Hilltop’s site crew provides the power that sustains the arboretum. Hilltop’s Living Collections Manager, Will Reinhardt, 
works with Groundskeeper, Kirk Calbert, and the Robert Reich School of Landscape Architecture (RRSLA) student interns 
and graduate assistants to maintain the site daily. We’ve  had  the pleasure of working with six students from RRSLA this 
year: Jacob Contreras, Hunter Gueydan, Arielle Harris, Connor Reese, Nina Freeman, and Laura Ramos. Each brings a unique 
skill-set and perspective to Hilltop and we are grateful for their hard work and perseverance in ever-changing conditions.  

There is a great spirit as always at Hilltop, and the many plants and critters seem 
to agree. Life is singing as the past summer’s droughts have been alleviated. The 
ravine has only been dry a few days. Thankfully the frogs are back! There are gulf 
coast toads in every puddle. Tree frogs of the genus Hyla are posing like superheroes.  
And a new one for me, the terrestrial frog, known as a sheep frog screams away 
from just beneath the ground. Each of these species interplays with the site, and 
during Hilltop’s moth sheetings, raccoon visitors are commonly seen feeding on the 
frogs!  Another night time observation is the grasshopper and spider. As the spider 
population grows, the grasshopper daytime activity all but ceases, and they shift 
to feeding on the meadow at night. Come see what you can observe at Hilltop!   
- Will Reinhardt

The Hilltop experience is constantly evolving, with the seasons changing before my eyes. Even through the windy storms to 
excessive heat waves, I find peace within the meadows and scattered light under our immense trees. Working as a summer 
intern for Hilltop, I’ve gained an experience I wouldn’t trade for the world. Being able to work with the plants hands-on has 
strengthened my knowledge of the world around me. As a landscape architecture student, knowledge of the processes that 
occur between the insects and plants within the environment is crucial. Simple activities like weeding, observing, watering, 
and pruning help strengthen this knowledge. I’ve seen a lot here at Hilltop the last 3 months; many species of bugs coming 
and going with the blooming of different plants, how the place reacts to floods and droughts, and the overall lush growth of 
summer flora. Whenever I started working here, the meadows were short, but healthy. They’re so tall now that I can’t see 
over them (a perfect place for hiding from children). Now that we’re in the deep heat of August, the plants are beginning to 
bloom their last summer flowers in a spectacular manner- some reaching up to 7 feet tall!  - Arielle Harris

Words from Hilltop’s Site Crew 

Sprouts summer campers enjoy a lesson on 
insects in the Hilltop Nursery. 

Sprouts summer campers headed to observe 
Hilltop’s meadow blooms. 

Easter Campers digging tree saplings with 
Volunteer Camp Coordinator Mary Tharp. 

Volunteer Bob Dillemuth builds a compost 
bin with Sprouts summer campers. 

Dr. Steve Antrobus presents, “Wild Mushrooms in Louisiana” for 
July’s Discover Nature Series. 

Connor Reese and Arielle Harris (Summer 
Interns) release butterflies with campers.

Jacob Contreras (RRSLA Grad Asst.) addresses 
spring storm damage. 

Connor Reese (Summer Intern) and Nina 
Freeman (RRSLA Grad Asst.) clean out pond. 

Will Reinhardt (Staff) leads site crew in 
clean-up efforts. 

Frog (Genus Hyla) posing in superhero. Photo courtesy 
of Dr. Roger Butner. 

Doug Tallamy by Rob Cardillo

http://Doug Tallamy by Rob Cardillo


Getting to Know Kirk Calbert 
How long have you worked at Hilltop? 
8.5 years

What does your job consist of? 
I am the Hilltop Groundskeeper. I drive the gator, move trees to the site where they get planted, and water. I am mowing 
and blowing and keeping things moving along. I also wash the building’s windows and power wash to keep things clean. 

What do you enjoy most about the work you do? 
I use a lot of mechanical tools- I like using them and seeing what works and what doesn’t. I like learning about different 
brands of machines (Echo, Shindaiwa, Gator, Stihl). Knowing how to get around Hilltop with the Gator and the right tools is 
a challenge, and I am proud of being able to pick the best routes.

What is something valuable you’ve learned while working at Hilltop? 
I have learned from many people at Hilltop over the years on how to work in a public garden, which has led me to my job at 
LSU AgCenter Burden Gardens. I like that people recognize me at both places, and I can provide my services.

Hilltop contains many hidden gems. Share with us one or two things you see that many others may not at Hilltop. 
Beautyberries, they are beautiful! Last year they struggled, and I had to water them to get them through the drought. I am 
happy they are back this year and looking strong.

Getting to Know Connor Reese
How long have you worked at Hilltop? 
This summer of 2024.

What does your job consist of? 
 I’m a Summer Intern and 4th year landscape architecture student at LSU. Weekly, I pull weeds and mulch, make observations, 
identifications, and share on iNaturalist and with fellow students. I drive the Gator, transplant and water trees. 

What do you enjoy most about the work you do? 
I enjoy being in an environment that provides interest and educational moments. I arrive to Hilltop early each morning 
and fish in the pond- it is a real gem of a physical feature. The knowledge gained will help inform landscape designs and 
adaptation to new strategies.

What is something valuable you’ve learned while working at Hilltop? 
Identifying trees and shrubs, that’s the purpose of an arboretum. Really diving into what is native and non-native, how 
much water the plants need, and paying attention to the weather.

Hilltop contains many hidden gems. Share with us one or two things you see that many others may not at Hilltop.  
Seeing my first praying mantis, and how an insect can have an entire life cycle at Hilltop. I can watch them grow and occupy 
a piece of habitat and wonder what they’ll do next. Also larger visitors like the Mississippi kite, which can move in from a 
larger habitat and nourish and shelter itself, keeping to itself, and hang out while I work.

Words from Hilltop Site Crew, continued...
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NEW & RENEWING MEMBERSHIPS
Corporate Memberships

Bellanger Consulting, LLC, Goss Wealth 
Management, Greater Oak Hills Civic 
Association, Specialty Welding & 
Turnarounds, LLC

Live Oak $1,000
Judy Bidner, Catherine Coates and Brian 
Hales, Kerry Hawkins, Jane Honeycutt, 
Brenda and Philip Legendre, Ory 
Marrioneaux, John Turner and Jerry 
Fischer

Cypress $500-$999
Maradee and Curtis Cryer, Jeanne Davis 
and Bob Carney, Colette and Andy Dean, 
Randy Harelson, Deb and Ken McMillin, 
Cynthia Moran, Cheryl and Wayne 
Stromeyer

Magnolia $250-$499
Sue Bartlett, Frances Boudreaux, 
Catherine Carlock, Vallan Corbett, 
Emily and Al Delaney, Devera and Jerry 
Goss, Janet and Kenneth Hogstrom, 
Laurie Huard, Laura L’Herisson, 
Kathryn and Stephen Merritt, Judith 
Patrick, Terry Rehn, Pam and Gerry 
Sulzer, Elizabeth “Boo” Thomas, John 
Thomas, Susan and Joseph Titone, 
Terry Tuminello, Katherine and Earl 
Vaughan, Sharon and Chris Werner

Dogwood $100-$249
Diana and Adam Albarado, Pat Alford, 
Wilhelmina Allen, Carol Antosiak, Linda 
and Brian Babin, Lesa Beck, Kevin 
Benham, Frederic Billings, William 
Binder, D’Ann and Glenn Blanton, Claudia 
Brian, Susan and Larry Broussard, Luellen 
Carradine, Helen Causey, Travis and 
James Coleman, Kathy and Brent Conerly, 
Debbie Corbo, Aerin Couvillion, Jan 
and Van Cox, Jim Culpepper, Catherine 
Dabadie, Diane and Mark Davis, Jeffrey 
Dawson, Leslie Day and Clay Fourrier, 
Clarie and Riley Dean, Carolyn and 
Edward Downey, Edna Dunn, Arlene 
Edwards, Kelsie Enicke, Judy and Frank 
Foil, Sandy and David Franz, Virginia 
Gardner, Yvonne Giron, Justin Gremillion, 
Cathy and Bill Griffin, Cathy and Andreas 
Hansen, James Harrison, Cindy and John 
Hartgerink, Sue Hayes, Holley Haymaker, 
Cordell and Ava Haymon, Robin Heath, 
Paulette Henry, Thomas Hill, Melanie 
Hirschfeld, Pat Hollowell, John Hough, 
Amy and Richard Hughes, Wanda and 
Oscar Huh, Margaret and Tom Humble, 
Melanie Hyatt, Ben Johnson, Judith and 
Sheldon Johnson, Kellie Jolivette and 
Edward Prawitz, JiJi and Larry Jonas, 
Anne Reiley Jones, Katherine King, 
Margaret Kirkpatrick, Sharon Kleinpeter, 
Gerald Knapp, Brenda and David Kors, 
Jessica Lancaster, Anne Laville, Tara and 
Kerwin LeBlanc, Anne and Walter Legett, 
Judith Lester, Melissa Mann, Sarah 
Mathews, Megan Mayhew, Maureen 
and Sean McGlynn, Linda Medine, Sandy 
Meisenheimer, Penny Miller, Dr. and 
Mrs. Michael Montalbano, Kelly and 
Terry Moore, Dot Mounger, Barbara and 
Kenneth Nelson, Ryan Neustrom, Joan 
Nicholas, Bonnie and Harold Odom, 
Nanette Olivier, Allen Owings, Jane 
Patterson, Barbara and Chris Payton, 
June Peay, Rose Marie and Jimmie 
Powell, Cynthia and Perry Presholdt, 
Nicole Prudhomme, Bruce Raff, Sarah 
Rayner, Dan Reed, William Reinhardt, 
Cynthia Rougeou, Dugan Sabins, Sarah 
Schoeffler, Elizabeth Scurto, Roby 
Shields, Tammy and Chris Shows, Mary 
and Charles Steele, Carolyn Stutts,

Mary Tharp, Tara Titone, Cathy and 
Alan Troy, Rodeshia Truitt, Juliana 
Viator, Jenneke Visser, Melanie and 
Craig Vitrano, Lucy and Charles 
Walker, Diane and Russell Wasson, 
Heidi and Thomas Williams, Kenneth 
Williams, Robert Williams, Caroline 
Wolf, Dorothy Wood, Martha Yancey

Redbud $75-$99
Lucie Barilleau, Sissy and John Bateman, 
Janie Braud, Tim Bullion, Kimberly 
and Tristan Denley, Thomas Dufreche, 
Laura and David Hinchee, Margaret and 
James Meyer, Kathleen Randall, Marla 
and Joel Silverberg, Deborah Taylor, 
Anne and John West

Azalea $50-$74
Jill and Cristopher Abadie, Robert 
Antrobus, Jerri Becnel, Donna Belanger, 
Heather Bellanger, Jeff Bernard, Gloria 
and John Berry, Heather Blanchard, 
Michael Blandino, Serena Boettcher, 
Nicolle Borne, Janice Bossart, Mary 
Boston, Laura Bowling, Judith Boyce, 
Paul Braun, Shirley Breaux, Olivia 
Broussard, Barbara and Stephen Broyles, 
Rebekah and Derek Bruner, Colleen and 
Stephen Buras, Linda Bush, Margaret 
Campane, Peter Ciepluch, Katherine 
and Mike Constantin, Meredith and 
Jacob Contreras, Kimberly Cook, Mal 
Corcoran, Jennifer Core, Kim and Ron 
Cormier, Bonnie D’Antonio, Dawn 
Davis, Aimee De Wit, Desma Dinkel, 
Diana Dorroh, Betty Dupont, Mr. and 
Mrs. Robert Easterly, Margo Eglin, Greg 
Englesman, Karen Ewing, Tricia and Kris 
Fernandez, Shelley Floyd, Elizabeth 
Foos, Brad France, Patti Granzin, Peter 
Griffard, Julie Guerin, Liz Hampton, 
Patricia Hampton, Paulette Hargroder, 
Corrie Hester, Alison Hockman, Beverly 
Hodges, Wendy Holden-Parker, Sandra 
Hubbard, Lauren Hymel, Heather and 
Ross Jahnke, Desiree James, Sylvia and 
Myles Jaynes, Pinney Johnson, Sylvia 
Kapp, Cherise Knapp, Sheila Kopaska-
Merkel, Suzanne Lacey, Loice Lacy, 
Donna LaFleur, Nancy Landry, Andrew 
Lauve, Susan and Barrow Leake, John 
LeBlanc, Dale Ludwig, Christian Mallett, 
Patricia Mann, John Mayronne, Gary 
McKenzie, Terri Meaney, Laura Metcalf, 
Lisa Miller, Ann and Bill Monroe, 
Patience Moreno, Jerry Morris, Kerry 
Morris, Laura Moser, Scott Poche, 
Mary Pollet, Shirley and Jim Porter, 
Elisa Randall, Benjamin Rongey, Pam 
and Gary Ross, Lorice and Geoffrey Say, 
Whitney Sayal, Carol Sells, Andrea Sides, 
Sterling Sightler, Amanda and Craig 
Silvey, Amy and Bradley Smith, Bobbie 
Swafford, Susan Swan, Janet and Wally 
Taylor, Sabrina Taylor, Susan Teddlie, 
Sheila Thomas, James VanderWeele, 
Elizabeth Walker, Nancy Ward, Kate 
Weinell, Nancy Welborn, Jerry Welch, 
Sharon and Jere West, Anita White, Ann 
Whitmer, Sarah Williams, Blane Wilson, 
Angela Zeringue, Karen and Michael 
Zobrist
 Violet $35-$49
Anne and Brian Adams, Tracey Allen, 
Christopher Arnold, Mary Ann Atkinson, 
Mary Aucoin, Elizabeth Babin, Kathy 
Barbara, David Barbay, Andrea Barbier, 
Linda Barfield, Susan Barnett, Beth 
Bell, Naya Black, Haley Blakeman, Julie 
Blondeau, Ken Bosso, Cynthia and Terry 
Boudreaux, Tracy Boudreaux, Deborah 
Bowman, Kellie and Travis Brisini, Jamie 
Broyles, Stephanie Broyles, 

Carly Bryner, Karolyn and William Bull, Lori 
Byrd, Luellen Carradine, Kate and Bryan 
Carter, Phyllis Champagne, Charlotte 
Chehotsky, Wendy Christmann-Bamper, 
Casey Clayton, Anne Clouatre, Lawrence 
Cooper, Leona Coronado, Margaret Cox, 
Anne and Michael Craven, Aline and 
Stephen Creed, Angelle Croman, Paula 
Cumpton, Joseph Delatte, Jessica Diez, 
Julie Doucet, Chrishaun Douglas, Delores 
Dyer, Fernin Eaton, Connor Eglin, Richard 
Ehrlicher, Julie and Richard Elliott, David 
Ellis, Belinda Falcon, Ashley Ferguson, 
Heather Finley, Don Fitzgerald, Esther 
Fleming, Clara and Mark Flynn, Marie 
Franco, Katie Freeman, Joann and Charles 
Fryling, Angela Gauthier, Dustin Glynn, 
Rodrigo Gonzales, Anne and Jacque 
Gregory, Barbara Guglielmo, Sandra 
Guzman, Melinda Hadden-Larson, Erica 
Hamer, Susan Hamilton, Marcia Hardy, 
Dana Hebert, Mary Heintz, Tommy 
Hillman, Rachel and Kenneth Houston, 
Natalia Inyakina, Soo Jeong Jo and Jaeyun 
Han, Mariana Kalacheva and Mario 
Lozanov, Kathryn Keating, Jessica Kemm, 
Janine and Alok Kharey, Amber King, 
Heather Kirk-Ballard, Melody Kitchen, 
Laura Kitto, Ruth and Peter Kovacs, 
James Laborde, Beth and Michael Lachin, 
John LeBlanc, Lindsey Litchfield, Mary 
Loofbourrow, Lauren Luquet, Wesley 
Mackey, Lynn Maheu, Laura Manthei, Meg 
Marshall, Marlo and Matthew Martin, 
Barbara Matens, Ashley Matherne, 
Michael Mayeux, Sydney McBride, 
Wayne McCartney, Bonny McDonald, 
Jeanne McLellan, Dolores Middleton, 
Alice and Richard Miller, Yulin Mo, Micah 
Morris, Mikey Norris, Michelle Odom, 
Kathi and Richard Orgeron, Laura Oubre, 
Leah Pace, Janice and Dean Padgett, 
Angela Patel, Molly Patureau, Kathy and 
Charles Perilloux, Marie Perkins, Angela 
Petrakis, Mary Pollet, Harriett Pooler, 
Lori Radunzel-Davis, Gloria Ramnarine, 
Barbara and Brian Roos, Lawrence Rozas, 
Shannon Sandifer, Betty Schroeder, Laura 
Simoneaux, Kayleigh Smith, Lorene Smith, 
Diane Stacy, Cindy and Gregory Steyer, 
Melissa and Jared Sullivan, Kelly Surace, 
Sharon Tabor, Barbara Tate, Victoria 
Tenbrink, Anjelica Thomas, Frank Tomeny, 
Susan and Mark Tullos, Flo Ulmer and 
William Rodman, Adrienne Vaughn, 
Susan Veillon, Katherine Villarreal, Elaine 
Wachter, Donna Welch, Lisa Weldon, 
Diana Wells, Jay Werner, Pam West, 
Michael Westphal, Shawna Wicks, Colleen 
and Jeff Wolverton, Virginia and Charles 
Yarbrough, Carol Younathan, Mary Anne 
Young, Lynda Zeringue

ANNUAL APPEAL
Peggy and Charles Coates, Debbie Corbo, 
Emily and Al Delaney, Bob Dillemuth, June 
and John Gonce, James Harrison, Terry 
Henderson, Amy and Richard Hughes, 
Trang Huynh, Deb and Ken McMillin, 
Sharon Murphy, Ashley and Billy Reich, 
Karin Simmons, Pam and Gerry Sulzer

Memorial Contributions
Ross Gardner: Donna Belanger, Peggy and 
Charles Coates, Debbie Corbo, Maradee 
and Curtis Cryer, Emily and Al Delaney, Bob 
Dillemuth, Garden Growers Study Club, 
Gill Gautreau and Michele Deshotels, 
Marcia Hardy, Melanie Hirschfeld, Jane 
Honeycutt, Amy and Richard Hughes, 
Margaret and Tom Humble, Ruth and 
Peter Kovacs, Ory Marrioneaux, Sarah 
Rayner, Terry Rehn, Tara Titone, Terry 
Tuminello, Jenneke Visser

Randy Harelson: Peggy and Charles 
Coates, Devera and Jerry Goss, Deb 
and Ken McMillin, Cheryl and Wayne 
Stromeyer, Kenneth Williams
Loice Kendrick-Lacy: Dee Ann Lounsberry
Jean Kirkland: Claudia Brian, Rebecca 
Christian, Beverly Coates, Peggy and 
Charles Coates, Debbie Corbo, Colette and 
Andy Dean, Allyson Dupre, Susan Elmore, 
Janet Forbes, Janet and Dick Hearin, Jane 
Honeycutt, Amy and Richard Hughes, 
Bob Kenyon, Susan and Robert Laborde, 
Marney McClung, Deb and Ken McMillin, 
Jennifer and Mike O’Sullivan, Rosemary 
Reed, Christine Sullivan, Roy Teel
Helen Levy: Deb and Ken McMillin
Sydney McBride: Debbie Corbo, Pam and 
Mike Green, Jane Honeycutt, Amy and 
Richard Hughes
Pete Newton: Tracey and Dave Banowetz, 
Dorothy Barnette, Heather Bellanger, 
Linda and Bob Bowsher, Randy Bracy, 
Claudia Brian, Kenneth Burk, C & D Repro/
Graphics Inc., Lea Carollo, Elizabeth 
Causey, Marshall Clegg, Catherine Coates, 
Peggy and Charles Coates, William Daly, 
Michele Deshotels and Gill Gautreau, 
Bob Dillemuth, Thomas Fennell, John 
Fishback, Gerald Foret, Rhonda and 
Joseph Fornaris, Robert Gemmill, June 
and John Gonce, Janet and Dick Hearin, 
Amy and Richard Hughes, John Kett, Linda 
and William Laughlin, Teri and Gordon 
LeBlanc, Martha Leonard, Dee Ann 
Lounsberry, Lisa and John Mann, Nell and 
Robert McAnelly, Mary Mcmains, Andrew 
McMains, Barbara McManus, Deb and 
Ken McMillin, Vernon Meyer, Ellie Miller, 
David and Barbara Nichols, Allen Owings, 
Jan and Brian Petit, Charles Porta, Dionne 
and Terrance Rabalais, Jill Rehn, Terry 
Rehn, Cheryl and Wayne Stromeyer, 
Robert Taylor, The Baton Rouge Landscape 
Assoc., Tara Titone, John Turner and Jerry 
Fischer, Lynn Walton, Sharon and Chris 
Werner, Kenneth Williams, Karen and 
Michael Zobrist
Katherine LaSalle Roane: Katherine 
Heining
Sue Turner: Susan and Richard Lipsey
Denise Van Schoyck: Suzanne and Dave 
Besse, Margaret and Tom Humble
Greta Vencino: Peggy and Charles Coates
Bess Worsley: Margaret and Raymond 
Feierabend

MATCHING FUNDS
Albermarle Foundation

DONATIONS
Membership T-Shirt Sponsorship:
Goss Wealth Management
$10,000+: Beverly Coates, Terry Rehn
$1,000+: Boisvert Foundation, Kay and 
Leo Broders, Alma Lee, Norman, and Cary 
Saurage, Doug Reed
$100+: Margaret and David Bach, Melisse 
Campbell, Jean Kirkland, Terry Rehn, 
Yvona and David Ward
Up to $100: Donna Belanger, Heather 
Bellanger, Judy Bidner, Greg Brandl, Olivia 
Broussard, Kenneth Burk, Maradee and 
Curtis Cryer, Dwight Dufrene, Virginia 
Gardner, Marcia Hardy, Charlotte 
Harelson, Margaret and Tom Humble, 
Amelia and Jeremy Lapeyrouse, Ory 
Marrioneaux, Sydney McBride, Kathryn 
and Stephen Merritt, Bonnie and Harold 
Odom, Terry Rehn, Dugan Sabins, St 
George Catholic Church, Susan Teddlie, 
Karen Vingiello, Jenneke Visser, Sharon 
and Chris Werner

Contributions to Hilltop
September 1, 2023 – August 31, 2024
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Connor Reese (Summer Intern) assesses site damage 
from a summer storm.   

Jacob Contreras (RRSLA Grad Asst.) shows Connor and Arielle 
(Summer Interns) the site on their first day at Hilltop. 

Kirk Calbert (Staff) mows meadow paths. 



CALL

MEET

STAY UP 
TO DATE

VOLUNTEER

     CONNECT WITH US! 
 

  

225.767.6916 

Tuesday-Friday, 9am - 4:30pm

Sign up for the weekly newsletter info@friendsofhilltop.org
Follow us on Facebook and Instagram @lsuhilltoparboretum
View our calendar of events www.lsu.edu/hilltop

Learn how you can help www.lsu.edu/hilltop/about/volunteer.php
Email us to become a volunteer info@friendsofhilltop.org

Volunteer Teri Rome and Sprouts summer campers have 
fun with impromptu “water play.”

Volunteer Kevin Langley educates Easter Campers on bees. Amy Hughes (Staff) introduces Sprouts summer campers to 
the daily camp theme.

Volunteer Linda Babin and Amy Hughes (Staff) work the 
Discover Nature registration table.

Volunteer Sarah Rayner engages Backyard Habitat 
summer campers in a plant lesson.

Volunteer Bob Dillemuth preparing Hilltop for a compost 
lesson. 

Volunteers Jenneke Visser, Gil Gautreau, Terry Tuminello, 
and Virginia Gardner unload plant sale plants. 

Volunteer Pat Holowell coordinates the Yarden sale!  Will Reinhardt (Staff) leads Backyard Habitat summer 
campers in a commemorative camper tree planting.

Thanks to one and all! 
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